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MEETING OF THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS  

REGULAR MONTHLY MEETING  

BETHEL TOWN HALL  

March 4, 2025  

Present: Mayor Carl Wilson, Mayor Pro-Temp Barbara Bynum, Commissioner Ferrell Blount, 

Commissioner Thomas Lilley, Commissioner Tina Staton, and Commissioner Fred Whitehurst 

Members of the Board Absent: None (Commissioner Whitehurst joined meeting at 6:40pm.) 

Staff Present: Interim Town Manager, D. Scott Elliott, Attorney, Keen Lassiter, Clerk, Linda 

Sheppard, and Deputy Clerk, Jalissa Griggs 

Call to Order  

Mayor Wilson called the meeting to order at 6:00 P.M. and Camilla Griggs gave the invocation.  

Mayor Wilson then led the pledge of allegiance. 

Mayor Pro Temp Bynum made a motion to approve the proposed agenda, the motion carried 

unanimously. 

Commissioner Staton made a motion to approve the minutes from the regular monthly meeting on 

February 4, 2025, the motion carried unanimously. 

(No public comments were made) 

Presentations 

 

The Town of Bethel’s FY 23-24 audit is now complete and has been submitted and approved by 

the LGC (Local Government Commission). Greg T. Redman, CPA appeared before the Board to 

make his firm’s audit presentation. The audit was completed on January 30, 2025. 

 

Mr. Redman reported the following (Attachment A): 

 

Page 1: Auditor’s report was issued as unmodified. 

 

Page 13: Balance sheet of general fund. Numbers are as of June 30, 2024. Cash in the bank is a 

little over $3,000,000. Restricted cash of $98,000. No debt to report. The unassigned fund 

balance is at $2,900,000. Total expenses are $1,200,000. 225% of fund balance in unassigned 

fund balance. The requirement is 32%, the statewide average for a Town the size of Bethel is 

134%. General fund is in good financial condition. 
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Page 15: Income statement. Total revenues $1,400,000. Total expenses are $1,200,000. Profit of 

$168,000 before transfers. American Rescue Plan Act $169,000 was transferred to the general 

fund. The general fund, fund balance increased by $337,000. 

 

Page 40: Long term liabilities. Debts include borrowed money to pay for fire truck and the loan 

balance as of June 30, 2024 is $127,000. Net pension and total pension liabilities are retirement 

liabilities for employees. This is not what the Town owes, this is money that has already been 

sent in to the state - this is simply the balance. 

 

Page 49: American Rescue Plan Act. The Town received $513,000 expend $169,000 of it. Mr. 

Redman asked if the Town was on target to spend the rest by June 30, 2025? Interim Town 

Manager responded that the balance $344,058 is spending down in 1/12 increments and by June 

30, 2025 it will be spent. 

 

Page 50: State Capital Infrastructure Fund. $500,000 as of 6/30/24 spent $267,000 and there is 

$232,000 remaining. Mr. Redman asked if it was on target to be spent and Interim Town 

Manager confirmed. 

 

Page 52: Property tax levy. Total of $527,000 was collected. 96.5% is the average percent 

collected. This is to help maintain general fund balance. 

 

Page 56: Audit was due October 31, 2024 but completed on January 30, 2025. Local 

Government Commission has changed the deadline moving forward. Next audit is due December 

31, 2025. 

 

Page 57: Bank and accounting reconciliation. Everything is on schedule and is confident that it 

will not be noted on the next audit report. 

 

Mr. Redman asked if the Town has received any new grants for the FY 24-25. Interim Town 

Manager responded that the only grants are from the previous year, ARPA, SCIF, and RTG for 

$200,000 grants. 

 

Overall: General fund balance of a little over $3,000,000 in unassigned fund balance yielded no 

findings. 

 

Interim Town Manager asked if the Town needed to complete a single audit. Mr. Redman 

responded it was only needed for $750,000 in federal grants and $500,000 in state grants. Interim 

Town Manager asked if Mr. Redman will assist with the response to LGC and he will. Mayor 

Wilson asked if Mr. Redman could announce what an audit entails. It entails analytical reviews 

of accounting, bank reconciliation, accounts receivables, property tax receivables, invoices, 

internal controls, cash receipts, and compliance. Mayor Wilson asked if Mr. Redman could 

announce why the Town needs an audit. Mr. Redman responded that it is required, and the Town 
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would want one to thwart fraud, and ensure checks and balances. The Local Government 

Commission requires it in order to receive grants and to borrow money. 

Commissioner Blount made a motion to accept the audit submitted by Gregory T. Redman for 

fiscal year end 2023-2024, the motion carried unanimously. 

 

Scott Godefrey of Rivers & Associates provided a project update regarding the overall 

stormwater study. The mapping has been completed and uploaded to their geographic 

information system. The next step is to have their global positioning system map inlets and 

outlets (Attachment B). Interim Town Manager asked if the inlets and outlets will be numbered 

on the ground with spray paint and Mr. Godefrey responded that they will be. The initial estimate 

is that there are 30,000 linear feet of storm line. They are unable to properly assess some of the 

inlets due to sediments, trash, debris, and leaf clippings in the pipes. They are requesting 

assistance from Public Works to help clean them out. Rivers & Associates project schedule 

(Attachment C) had originally targeted the month of June to have the first phase of the study 

completed. The timeline has been altered due to weather and inaccessibility to the inlets. When 

the first phase of the study is complete, a formal presentation to the Board would then be 

scheduled.  

 

Pam Hurdle of North Carolina League of Municipalities gave a presentation on their AIM 

(Accounting Instruction and Mentorship) program. One of seven mentors will come to train staff 

for no fee. This service is offered to clerks, finance officers, Mayors, and/or Board Members. 

Topics covered could include basic accounting, administration, cash management, revenue, 

collection, budget, payroll, year-end, and annual reporting. Additional services could include 

grant services, administration of grants, legal services, advertisement services, cybersecurity, and 

catch-up audit services. Mayor Wilson asked how long the program lasts. Mrs. Hurdle explained 

that it is progressed at the student’s pace. Some programs can last a year, although the goal is to 

cover at least one chapter a month. Mayor Pro Temp Bynum asked if there was a minimum 

number of participants before the mentors would come and there is no minimum. Interim Town 

Manager asked if there was a different mentor for each topic and there is only one mentor for 

training and cybersecurity is an additional service.  

 

Old Business 

 

From the Board’s January 7, 2025, meeting, bids from the Residential Debris Pick-up portion of 

the Request for Proposals were tabled. 

 

The Town waited to receive information from Pitt County Solid Waste. The County proposed to 

the Town to allow them to utilize their new dump truck with a “grapple” to perform the 

residential debris pick-up service. This unsolicited proposal by the County occurred during the 

same time as the RFP for Lawn Mowing and Debris Pick-up was going on. 

 

In terms of the County’s proposal, they have stated that they would charge $175 per hour. When 

calculated and annualized, this would be an estimated cost of $72,800 ($175 x 16 hours x 26 
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weeks). This cost is double the bid response cost the Town received from C&W Lawn Care 

Services. Based upon this, it is recommended to award the residential debris pick-up to C&W at 

an annual cost of $36,000. 

 

It is noted that the Town may utilize the County’s service to clean out the Town’s residential 

debris collection site off Price Rd. This site is full and has a substantial amount of residential 

yard debris needing to be removed. Also, the County’s grapples device can assist in cleaning up 

several large problem debris sites within the Town. 

 

Commissioner Staton asked if the collection site off Price Rd is available to the public as there is 

a great need for a furniture removal service in Town. Interim Town Manager responded that the 

debris removal service is for vegetative debris not furniture or appliances. The Pitt County 

convenience site off Main St and Cemetery Rd allows for that kind of trash removal and as a 

taxpayer, you pay for that convenience. Mayor Pro Temp asked for clarification on the price. 

$36,000 is for the residential debris pick-up services only. The separate contract for lawn care 

was approved at the January 7, 2025 meeting. Light trimming of trees, bush trimmings, and other 

light debris is accepted. Third-party contracted work such as an entire tree being taken down is 

subject to the contractor to haul off. Diameter limits will be posted on the Town website and the 

Town Facebook page. Mayor Pro Temp asked how often yard debris will be picked up. The 1st 

and 3rd Monday of each month and in the winter months (December – February) the pickup 

frequency will increase to once a week. 

 

Commissioner Blount made the motion to approve C&W Lawn Care Services contract for 

residential debris pick-up services at a cost of $36,000 annually. 

 

Commissioner Blount amended the motion to approve C&W Lawn Care Services contract for 

residential debris pick-up services at a cost of $36,000 annually to include a retroactive date of 

March 1, 2025, motion carried unanimously. 

 

New Business 

 

This year (2025) is the year for municipal elections. The Pitt County Board of Elections Office 

(PC-BOE) has written the Town concerning its upcoming municipal election (Attachment D). 

The following summarizes the PC-BOE communications. 

• Bethel’s estimated cost for elections will be $2,775.82. (This will be included in the FY 

 25-26 budget.) 

• Information is given regarding hosting an optional Early Voting Site at a cost of 

 $11,529.37. (Optional activity – not recommend being budgeted.) 

• Important dates: 

- Candidate filing: July 7 to July 18 

- Absentee mail-out begins: October 3 

- Early Voting: October 16 to November 1 

- Election Day: November 4 
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- Canvass: November 14 

• Verification of the Town’s filing fee cost of $10.00 needs to be submitted back to the PC-

 BOE. 

 

Commissioner Lilley made a motion to direct staff to verify to the PC-BOE that the Town of 

Bethel’s filing fee for office will remain at $10.00, motion carried unanimously. 

 

Departmental Reports 

 

The Interim Town Manager made the public safety report for the month of January 2025 from 

the Sheriff’s Office (Attachment E).  

 

The Interim Town Manager gave the financial report for the month of January 2025 (See 

Attachment F). 

 

Commissioner Lilley made a motion to approve the financial report for the month of January 

2025, motion carried unanimously. 

 

Interim Town Manager announced that there were no upset bids for tax parcels 1440 and 1441. 

The Board’s prior approval will allow the sale of those two parcels. 

 

The next monthly meeting will be held April 1, 2025. 

 

There will be a tour on March 11, 2025 for the Mega Industrial Site located 8 miles North of 

PGV Airport and 5 miles south of Bethel. This site is said to be 1000 contiguous acres. 

Investment of $451,000,000,000. 

 

The Planning Board will have a meeting on April 1, 2025 at 6:00pm (prior to the regular Board 

meeting). 

 

The Mayor has issued a letter of support for a grant application for Ultimate Harmony 365 (a 

local business) to expand their beauty salon. 

 

Greene Lamp Community Action will have a Hot Food Drive on April 16, 2025 from 3pm to 

6pm to feed 300 to 400 people. 

 

In order to submit the grant application for the PART-F (Parks and Recreation Trust Fund) grant 

for Smith Street Park, additional work has to be done by Rivers & Associates to include maps 

and documentation that was not in the scope of their original contract. They are proposing a cost 

$7,762.50. The goal is to apply the $200,000 RTG (Rural Transformation Grant) grant and 

$200,000 fund balance to leverage $400,000 for a total of $800,000. The PART-F grant 

application is due April 2025. 
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Commissioner Staton made a motion to approve $7,762.50 for Rivers & Associates to complete 

additional documentation to apply for the PART-F grant, motion carried unanimously. 

 

Fire Department 

Fire Chief Lilley reported 3 water flow alarms, 2 car fires, 2 storm modes, 5 brush fires, 3 motor 

vehicles crashes, and 2 house fires.  

On March 1, 2025, the Fire Department took a tour of Package Craft. 

Hose testing completed. Pump testing completed. Truck 2102 possibly won’t pass next year. Oil 

and filter changes and pump oils will be completed the week of March 10, 2025. After then, all 

testing will be completed for the year. 

As of February 27, 2025, two new firefighters were added to the roster. There are three more 

applicants to process. Out of the roster, 4 of them are junior firefighters. Total manpower is at 31 

firefighters. Commissioner Blount asked if the assigned gear belongs to the Town. Fire Chief 

Lilley said that if they leave, the gear is the Town’s. An immediate pager is given at the end of 

processing applicants to follow calls. Active 911 (pages to firefighter’s phones) is at 25 

firefighters. The cost is $10/year/phone number. Mayor Pro Temp Bynum asked if there was a 

wait time before firemen are ordered gear to ensure that they stay. There are currently 5 sets of 

gear that can be used for junior firefighters.  

Public Works 

Interim Town Manager reported Nelson St and Main St will be paved the week of March 10, 

2025. 

After a proposed budget was conducted, a Part-Time Maintenance Supervisor position was 

deemed more probable and has been offered to Jeff Hines at (3) 8-hour days a week pending 

drug and background check. Commissioner Blount asked for the maintenance line-item budget 

for fiscal year 2025-2026. This position would cost less than $24,000 a year as there are no 

benefit costs (i.e. health, retirement, etc.) to incur. The other two positions would yield about 

$50,000 each. 

Town Attorney 

The two parcel upset bids ended the week of February 24, 2025. The resolution adopted allows 

for Mr. Foster’s attorney to prepare the deed and settlement documents. Mr. Lassiter will review 

the deed, make sure it’s a non-warranty deed, and inspect the settlement statement. Then, he will 

ensure the Mayor signs and make sure the proceeds come to the Town. The resolution allows 60 

days to close. 

Commissioner Blount stated that some constituents could not access the meeting via the website. 

If needed, technical help is offered by calling Town Hall. 

Commissioner Lilley commented that Bethel does not have a tornado warning siren. Weather 

alerts can be downloaded via apps on your phone. 
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Mayor Wilson announced that the media center grand re-opening at Bethel School will be on 

March 10, 2025 from 5:30pm-6:30pm. 

Mayor Wilson announced that Cemetery Rd, Package Craft Rd, and Price Rd have been repaved 

by NCDOT. Dirt on the shoulders of those roads will be removed at a later date. 

Mayor Pro-Temp Bynum announced that citizen, Raymond Little is selling food at MB Grill and 

he is open daily from 8am-8pm. 

Commissioner Lilley made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:10pm; the motion carried 

unanimously. 

________________________________  

Mayor, Carl Wilson  

ATTEST:  

  

____________________________________  

Linda Sheppard, Town Clerk   

_____________________ 

Date 
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